



The Washington Quarterly

ISSN: (Print) (Online) Journal homepage: www.tandfonline.com/journals/rwaq20

## **Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific: Strategic** Implications

## **Jeffrey Reeves**

To cite this article: Jeffrey Reeves (2024) Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific: Strategic Implications, The Washington Quarterly, 47:1, 123-145, DOI: 10.1080/0163660X.2024.2326323

To link to this article: https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2024.2326323



Published online: 15 Apr 2024.



Submit your article to this journal 🕑



View related articles



View Crossmark data 🗹

# Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific: Strategic Implications

he Biden administration is often accused of lacking a well-formulated economic component to its Indo-Pacific strategy, a deficiency that forces it to rely disproportionately on military activities, partnerships and engagements to implement its regional foreign policy. Traceable to at least debates over the Obama administration's "pivot to Asia," this criticism of US strategy gathered steam following the Trump administration's 2017 decision to withdraw the US from the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) agreement. Since 2016 in particular, the idea that Washington's economic "absence" from Asia is a strategic liability has become an undisputed truism in American policy and academic writing on the region.<sup>1</sup>

Critical analysis of the Biden administration's economic policy approach to the Indo-Pacific, however, suggests this assumption is at best simplistic and at worst flat-out wrong. While it is certainly true that no US administration since Obama has articulated a comprehensive economic framework for engagement in the region, the perception that the Biden administration has not and is not using economic means to advance US interests in the Indo-Pacific is simply incorrect. Indeed, since taking office President Biden has overseen a series of economic policies toward the Indo-Pacific that are alternatively coercive and incentivizing, proactive and reactive, and mutually reinforcing. More importantly, the administration's policies, what this article refers to as "Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific," have helped advance US national interests in the region with key strategic states, all of which view the approach comprehensively.

© 2024 The Elliott School of International Affairs The Washington Quarterly • 47:1 pp. 123–145 https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2024.2326323

Jeffrey Reeves is Associate Professor at the Naval War College, Naval Postgraduate School, and Senior Washington Fellow at the Institute for Peace and Diplomacy. He can be reached at jeffrey.reeves@nps.edu.

Indeed, across Northeast and Southeast Asia-the Indo-Pacific's "center of gravity"—regional commentators increasingly identify the administration's economic approach not as a collection of discordant initiatives, but rather as a comprehensive strategy bolstering the US regional strategic presence while reshaping aspects of the Indo-Pacific's political economic order. Rather than bemoan deficiency in the Biden administration's approach as their Western counterparts do, Asian-based commentators instead argue that its engagement is more targeted, more impactful, and more comprehensive than previous administrations' policies. In contrast to US cynicism, many Indonesian, Japanese, Malaysian, Vietnamese and Taiwanese authors, for instance, see US-directed economic activity in the Indo-Pacific as a net-positive force, primarily because it redirects US investment from China toward their economies and incentivizes US private sector engagement. Concurrently, Chinese analysts from the People's Republic of China (PRC) see the Biden administration's industrial strategy as a systematic and effective tool for interference in China's domestic economic development and coercion of Chinese foreign policy behavior. This on-the-ground praise (and critique) is arguably the clearest measure that Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific is coalescing as a strategic narrative and helping advance US national interests in the region.<sup>2</sup>

The strategic implications of Bidenomics are farreaching The strategic implications of Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific for the United States—and the welcome/trepidation it has received in the region—are far-reaching. First, the approach raises US prestige across the region, particularly among states in Northeast and Southeast Asia. Second, Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific ameliorates regional concerns that the US is overdependent on military

engagement in Asia to execute its foreign policy. Third, it helps integrate the US more deeply in the region, particularly with states Washington sees as important strategic partners. Fourth, Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific helps forge business-to-business (B2B) ties which translate into closer government-to-government (G2G) relations and improve perceptions of US activity in Asia.

Below, this article outlines the core elements of Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific: the administration's focus on mini-deals, or trade executive agreements (TEAs); its development of an industrial strategy including export controls; its co-opting of US private sector actors; its focus on supply chain cooperation; and its dialogue through the Indo-Pacific Economic Framework (IPEF). The article then undertakes an abbreviated discourse analysis of local language writing on the Biden administration's economic approach from Indonesia, Japan, Malaysia, Taiwan and Vietnam to demonstrate how the administration's approach has gained support across some of Asia's most strategically significant states, and from the PRC to show how Chinese analysts have come to view it as a threatening source of US strength. The article concludes with a brief consideration of the strategic implications for the US of the reception of Bidenomics in the Indo-Paciifc.

## What is Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific?

Since taking office, the Biden administration has launched a series of economic initiatives in the Indo-Pacific that collectively constitute a wide-ranging, multidirectional and innovative approach to US economic statecraft in the region. While often unnoticed—and certainly underappreciated—the Biden team's approach to Asian economic statecraft carries transformational potential as it expands US trade and investment access; influences regional norms, standards and values; and forges ties, networks and relationships between the United States and the region. Specifically, Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific consists of five parts, enumerated below.

## Part I: Mini-Deals or TEAs

President Biden has adjusted US economic policy in Asia to account for the Trump administration's rejection of the TPP and Congress' antagonism to multilateral free trade agreements (FTAs) by using executive agreements to advance bilateral "mini-deals" with states in Northeast and Southeast Asia. These minideals are designed to expand bilateral trade, promote bilateral investment, establish bilateral strategic partnerships, and foster bilateral and multilateral supply chain integration.<sup>3</sup> Varying in scope and size, the mini-deals facilitate greater US private sector access to regional markets, particularly in states and economies of significant strategic importance such as Japan, Vietnam and Taiwan.<sup>4</sup>

In March 2023, for example, the Biden administration used an executive order to advance a limited trade deal with Japan on critical minerals that included commitments from both sides to coordinate on investment screening and work together on supply chain management. The agreement also included language around labor standards, environmental protection, and tax incentives.<sup>5</sup> Ultimately challenged by the US Congress as exceeding presidential authority, the administration has nevertheless persisted in employing the mini-deal model across Asia to good effect.

In August 2023, the Biden administration negotiated a TEA with Taiwan aimed at fostering greater trade and investment through customs harmonization. To bypass the Congressional review process, President Biden issued a statement calling aspects of the deal "non-binding," while simultaneously stating he would negotiate with Congress to advance US-Taiwan trade ties further.<sup>6</sup> The administration also signed a mini-deal with India in June 2023, including an agreement to allow General Electric (GE) to manufacture engines in India for the Indian Air Force. In September 2023, the Biden administration used the mini-deal model to establish an agreement with Vietnam on potential market access for goods and services, support for trade and economic policy, and supply chain cooperation.<sup>7</sup>

While critics of the mini-deal approach will argue the policy cannot replicate the strategic gains the US would make in Asia through TPP membership, it is not at all certain that the mini-deal approach is deficient in the long term. In contrast to the TPP, mini-deals allow greater policy flexibility and adaptability to revisit and renegotiate aspects of the deals as needed, thereby ensuring they remain

Mini-deals allow greater policy flexibility, remaining responsive to emerging economic issues responsive to emerging economic issues. The TPP's consensus approach to rulemaking, conversely, makes it much less able to address issues beyond its original remit like supply chain resilience, decarbonization, emerging technologies and AI.<sup>8</sup> Mini-deals are also far more targeted than expansive trade agreements like the TPP. Rather than seeking to rewrite trade rules and norms, mini-deals serve primarily to support international trade, an area of economic exchange that continues to enjoy widespread bipartisan support in the

US.<sup>9</sup> In this respect, there are distinct advantages to the Biden administration's mini-deal approach, particularly as Asian states are largely supportive of the model, as detailed below.

#### Part 2: Industrial Strategy

Another component of Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific is the administration's use of industrial strategy to redirect established supply and manufacturing ties, deepen bilateral economic exchange, and direct US private sector actors toward states and industries of particular strategic importance. On supply and manufacturing redirection, for instance, the Biden administration has implemented export controls on semiconductors, advanced manufacturing components, and AI technologies toward China, effectively forcing Asian and US companies to repurpose parts of their existing supplier relations and manufacturing facilities away from China.

Through this approach, the Biden administration is slowly reshaping Asia's supply and manufacturing ecosystem to its strategic advantage. Advanced manufacturing companies like Kyocera, for example, have responded to US export controls by shifting production from China to Japan. Google and Apple are similarly moving parts of their operations out of China to Malaysia and India, among other locations, to avoid running afoul of US regulators.<sup>10</sup> US companies like Applied Materials, Lam Research, and KLA are also relocating manufacturing from China to Southeast Asia in response to US policy.<sup>11</sup>

Many of these same firms have also stopped supplying Chinese companies like YMTC with high-end manufacturing components. Lam Research, for instance, has restricted supply of its advanced chipmaking tools to China, while Qualcomm and Intel have ceased export of advanced chips, much to the detriment of China's telecommunication and semiconductor sectors' development.<sup>12</sup> US-based Nvidia and Advanced Micro Devices, similarly, have ended export of artificial-intelligence chips to China in accordance with US export control regulations, even at the cost of significant lost revenue.<sup>13</sup>

Neither is the administration's industrial strategy limited to export controls. US officials are using initiatives like the CHIPS and Science Act and the Inflation Reduction Act (IRA) to advance US economic relations across Asia, particularly on investment, supply chains, energy and manufacturing. The CHIPS act has a \$500 million fund, for instance, to support the development of Asian semiconductor supply chains which are independent from Chinese inputs.<sup>14</sup> CHIPS funding also provides incentives for US private sector companies, like the US-based company Amkor Technology, to establish semiconductor fabrication plants in the Indo-Pacific which support supply chain integration. Conversely, CHIPS Act funding helps attract Asian investment into the United States, with Asian corporate giants such as TSMC and Samsung pledging billions in funding to establish semiconductor fabs in Arizona and Texas, respectively.<sup>15</sup>

The IRA also promotes US-Indo-Pacific economic relations by incentivizing Asian investment in the US and by securing US access to critical minerals.<sup>16</sup> To qualify for IRA tax incentives and place-based bonuses, for example, Hyundai and Vietnamese automaker VinFast invested \$7.8 and \$3 billion to build EV manufacturing plants in Georgia and North Carolina, respectively.<sup>17</sup> Japan and Indonesia also receive IRA tax incentives to cooperate with the US on critical mineral supply in the Indo-Pacific.<sup>18</sup>

Democratic and Republican lawmakers are largely supportive of the Biden administration's industrial policy, albeit for different reasons. Democratic support comes from the belief that policies like the CHIPS Act and IRA are critical to ensure US labor and manufacturing competitiveness in the Indo-Pacific, or what President Biden calls his "foreign policy for the middle class."<sup>19</sup> Republican support, conversely, is primarily for the administration's use of trade and investment restrictions in its China policy, restrictions Congressional Republicans (and some Democrats) are working to expand.<sup>20</sup>

### Part 3: The Private Sector

An important, albeit controversial, component of Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific is the administration's influence over US commercial actors and activity in Asia.<sup>21</sup> Rather than enacting foreign policy predicated on US business interests, the Biden administration instead prioritizes US national security to determine where, when, how and with which states US companies can work in the Indo-Pacific.<sup>22</sup> Through its export controls, its investment screening mechanism, its incentives programs, and its sanctions regimes, the Biden administration has pushed US firms to become geopolitical actors in Asia.<sup>23</sup> This US public-private engagement model enables a more networked approach to US economic statecraft in the region; one that leverages the power and prestige of US companies to deepen US strategic enmeshment and enhance US strategic influence. The model also helps advance US economic principles, such as free trade and open markets, and governance norms across the Indo-Pacific, a process John Gerard Ruggie labelled "embedded liberalism."<sup>24</sup>

Tactically, the Biden administration works with the US private sector by providing both carrots and sticks. Positively, it establishes mini-deals to help foster B2B relations between US companies and their Indo-Pacific counterparts, it subsidizes US commercial activity through tax incentives and grants, and it redirects regional supply chains to ensure continued US commercial dominance of key strategic sectors. It facilitates entry into Asian markets by ensuring G2G support of B2B ties-such as when President Biden brought senior leadership from Google, Apple, Boeing and Intel with him to Vietnam in September 2023-and it provides lucrative commercial opportunities, like for GE and the Indian Airforce.<sup>25</sup> Negatively, it limits US commercial activity in strategic industries, prohibits trade in strategic components, and restricts US private equity and venture capital investment in China.<sup>26</sup> Noncompliant companies can face up to \$300 million in penalties.<sup>27</sup> Private sector actors have criticized these aspects of Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific as unwarranted government interference in market forces-indeed, as "crony capitalism"-while the administration insists they are necessary and targeted means to ensure US economic competitiveness and national security abroad.<sup>28</sup>

Operationally, the Biden administration uses US private sector companies and their proprietary technologies as foreign policy and diplomatic tools to coerce adversaries as well as compel allies and partners to support US economic statecraft in the Indo-Pacific. The Biden administration's restrictions on technology-related trade and investment with China, for instance, are only impactful because US firms remain dominant in fields such as advanced manufacturing, AI and quantum computing. Similarly, President Biden has only been able to bring states like Japan, South Korea and the Netherlands onside with US strategic imperatives on export controls to China because of the depth of US commercial dominance across global technology supply and value chains.<sup>29</sup> Biden has also leveraged US private sector investment and technology transfers as a means to strengthen G2G ties with states in Southeast Asia in particular, and to enmesh the US commercially across a number of strategically significant states.<sup>30</sup>

## Part 4: Supply Chains

As with the US private sector, the Biden administration uses US centrality in global supply chains to advance US national interests in Asia. Specifically, the Biden administration works to advance US bilateral engagement on supply chain management through its mini-deals with Asian economies, including Japan, South Korea and Taiwan in Northeast Asia and the ASEAN member states in Southeast Asia. During his September 2023 visit to Hanoi, for instance, President Biden signed a Memorandum of Cooperation on Semiconductor Supply Chains, Workforce, and Ecosystem Development with the Vietnamese government that pledged US funding through the International Technology Security and Innovation Fund and identified the US private sector as the principal actor for implementation.<sup>31</sup> At the same time, Vice President Harris signed a supply chain cooperation agreement with ASEAN member states on critical minerals, identifying the Clean EDGE Asia mechanism as a means to establish private sector cooperation between the US and Asian states.<sup>32</sup>

In Northeast Asia, the Biden administration uses supply chain diplomacy to advance its security relations with Japan and South Korea. With Japan, the US agreed to the US-Japan Competitiveness and Resilience (CoRe) Partnership focused on supply chain resilience. With South Korea, the administration established the ministerial-level Supply Chain and Commercial Dialogue to advance cooperation on supply chain management, including the defense sector supply chain.<sup>33</sup> Indeed, supply chain resilience was a central part of US-Japan-South Korea trilateral discussions at Camp David in August 2023, with all three states agreeing to coordinate through the Partnership for Resilient and Inclusive Supply-chain Enhancement (RISE) on supply chain management.<sup>34</sup>

Domestically, the administration's focus on supply chain coordination and cooperation mirrors bipartisan Congressional efforts to pass supply chainrelated legislation such as the Strategic Homeland Investment in Economic and Logistical Defense (SHIELD) Act and the Promoting Resilient Supply Chains Act. President Biden's policies also closely align with sentiments on Capitol Hill that the US must do more to strengthen its supply chains as a means to "outcompete" China and safeguard American economic prosperity. To further these measures, the administration established the Cabinet-level Council on Supply Chain Resilience in November 2023, all but ensuring that supply chain cooperation with US allies and partners will remain a central focus of Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific.<sup>35</sup>

## Part 5: The Indo-Pacific Economic Framework

The last component of Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific is the IPEF, which the Biden administration established in order to have an Indo-Pacific-based dialogue mechanism on economic governance. Through the IPEF, the Biden administration works to establish regional consensus on regulations and standards in line with US national interests. On trade, for instance, Biden officials work with their counterparts from Australia, Brunei Darussalam, Fiji, India, Indonesia, Japan, the Republic of Korea, Malaysia, New Zealand, Philippines, Singapore, Thailand and Vietnam on regulatory matters covering labor, environment, the digital economy, agriculture, transparency and good regulatory practices, competition, trade facilitation, inclusivity, and technical assistance. On the clean economy, IPEF member states determine new regulations on energy security and transition; greenhouse gas emissions reductions; sustainable land, water, and oceans solutions; innovative technologies for greenhouse gas removal; and incentives to enable the clean economy transition. On the fair economy, topics include anti-corruption, tax, capacity building and innovation, inclusive collaboration, and transparency.<sup>36</sup>

Much discussion within the IPEF has been on supply chain resilience To date, much discussion within the IPEF has been on supply chain resilience in the Indo-Pacific, which as outlined above, expands the Biden administration's bilateral and trilateral approaches to supply chain diplomacy to a multilateral forum. These discussions led to a landmark agreement between IPEF states called the IPEF Supply Chain Agreement, announced by the US

Trade Representative (USTR) and Secretary of Commerce in September 2023. Under this agreement, IPEF participant states have pledged to establish an IPEF Supply Chain Council, an IPEF Supply Chain Crisis Response Network, and an IPEF Labor Advisory Board.<sup>37</sup> If fully realized, the initiatives outlined in the IPEF Supply Chain Agreement would result in a dense network of state-level mechanisms working together toward intra-regional supply chain resilience and efficiency, largely independent of Chinese suppliers. Washington would benefit hugely from a network of this type, as it would establish US leadership on Indo-Pacific supply chain management and resiliency issues, enable greater US economic enmeshment across the Indo-Pacific, provide US private sector actors with greater access to regional markets, and incentivize states to "friend-shore" their supply chains away from China toward IPEF member states.

Congressional support for IPEF is mixed, with some policymakers viewing the executive agreements as undermining Congress's role in trade negotiations— despite its lack of tariff reductions or changes to US law—while others see it as a practical means to reassert US leadership into key economics rules and issue areas.<sup>38</sup> Among analysts, concerns remain as to its long-term durability, particularly after negotiators failed to finalize the IPEF agreement with member states at APEC in San Francisco in November 2023.<sup>39</sup> The Biden administration, nevertheless, continues to argue it has the authority and intention to promote IPEF as part of its economic engagement in the Indo-Pacific.

## Regional Coverage of Biden's Economic Statecraft in Asia

As one would expect, discourse within Asia on the Biden administration's economic approach to the region varies widely between and within states. One can find criticism of US economic policy across Northeast and Southeast Asia, particularly among commentators who are more cynical about US foreign policy intentions overall. Chinese language writing on the administration's industrial

strategy in the People's Republic of China (PRC) is uniformly negative due to the belief among Chinese analysts that most of, if not all, of the administration's economic measures target China. In general, however, those critical of the Biden administration's economic statecraft do not represent the majority view in the region. Rather, one finds widespread support for US economic involvement across the Indo-Pacific, primarily because regional analysts see economic relations with the US as benefiting their national economic stability and growth. While one can find a good deal of literature raising

Regional analysts express widespread support for US economic involvement across the Indo-Pacific

concern over China's economic influence across Asia, one finds an equal amount of writing calling for more economic engagement with the US.

This is particularly true of the Biden administration, which most regional analysts find more competent and transparent than its predecessor. To demonstrate this tendency, this section examines mainstream media discourse from five states and economies with particular strategic value for the Biden administration's Indo-Pacific strategy, as identified in the 2023 INDOPACOM Command Posture Statement.<sup>40</sup> These include Indonesia, Japan, Malaysia, Taiwan and Vietnam, which collectively include perspectives from developed and developing economies; democracies and autocracies; services, manufacturing, and agrarian sector dominant economies; Northeast and Southeast Asian states; US allies,

partners and neutral states; and those with differing perspectives of China's impact on regional affairs and stability. This section also briefly examines PRC scholarship on Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific to highlight a key dissenting view of US economic statecraft in the region. While this article does not claim the authors surveyed or the states examined are fully representative of Indo-Pacific sentiment, it does hold that analysis of these key authors, sources, and states/economies provides insight into how some in the region view Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific.

### Japan

By and large, Japanese writing on Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific's component parts is positive, with most commentators welcoming the administration's active involvement in Japan and the Indo-Pacific. On the Biden administration's mini-deal with Japan, for example, Japanese media is laudatory in its treatment of the agreement, seeing it as an important policy step for US-Japan relations and for US economic engagement in Asia.<sup>41</sup> Japanese industry is equally sanguine about the TEA's prospects for strengthening the US-Japan alliance, framing it as an important step forward for US-Japanese B2B and G2G relations.<sup>42</sup>

Japanese media is more mixed on the Biden administration's export controls, as some commentators are worried about lost opportunity for Japanese firms in the Chinese market. These commentators are in the minority, however, as most Japanese analysts support US efforts to limit technology trade with China for strategic purposes.<sup>43</sup> Indeed, even those concerned about the economic impact of export controls identify US tax incentives and private sector investment as possible means to limit their negative outcomes.<sup>44</sup>

Japanese writing was decidedly less enthusiastic about IRA funding when it seemed as if Japanese EVs would not qualify for tax exemptions. Following the US-Japan mini-deal, however, Japanese analysts became more supportive of the IRA as the Biden administration extended preferential tax status to Japanese EV batteries.<sup>45</sup> Japanese writing on supply chain coordination is uniformly supportive of the Biden administration's approach, seeing partnership between Japan, the US and other Asian states as critical to the region's long-term economic and strategic security.<sup>46</sup> Similarly, Japanese scholarship on the Biden administration's lPEF initiative is largely positive, despite a clear preference within Japan for US reengagement in the TPP.<sup>47</sup>

#### Taiwan

In Taiwan, there is near unanimous support among media, academic and policy writers for the US-Taiwan Trade Initiative. From a trade perspective, Taiwanese analysts argue that the agreement enables Taiwan to better integrate its economy in Asia.<sup>48</sup> From a strategic perspective, one finds widespread optimism in Taiwan that the agreement will increase Taiwan's foreign policy autonomy.<sup>49</sup>

Taiwanese coverage of US export controls closely mirrors Japanese coverage, albeit with an even greater concern for Taiwan's semiconductor industry. Yet, while economic analysts question the impact trade sanctions will have on Taiwan's economy, policy analysts largely support measures to restrict Chinese high-end technology manufacturing as a security matter.<sup>50</sup> Closely related are Taiwan narratives on supply chain coordination, which most analysts see as necessary and beneficial, even if costly in the near to medium terms.<sup>51</sup>

On US industrial strategy, Taiwanese analysts are largely sanguine, as they believe Taiwan will benefit in the medium term from US "friendshoring" of EV manufacturing goods out of China.<sup>52</sup> Taiwanese commentators argue that the US will remain dependent on foreign expertise—particularly from Asia—to achieve the IRA's policy aims, and that Taiwan (as well as South Korea and Japan) are uniquely well-positioned to benefit.<sup>53</sup> Taiwan's analysts are more divided on the CHIPS Act, with some worried the initiative will diminish TSMC's global dominance on semiconductor manufacturing over time, and others seeing it as a huge windfall for the Taiwan semiconductor industry.<sup>54</sup> Even those worried about TSMC's long-term viability, however, believe the CHIPS Act will increase connectivity between the US and Taiwan in ways that enhance its security in Asia.<sup>55</sup>

On the IPEF, Taiwanese policymakers and analysts are entirely supportive of the effort, and indeed anxious, to find areas where Taiwan can engage with other IPEF members.<sup>56</sup> As with the trade initiative, Taiwanese strategists believe its cooperation with the US on matters influencing economic cooperation and regional governance can help advance Taiwan's security interests through collaboration and dialogue.

Notably, Taiwanese writing on the importance of US-Taiwan economic relations increased after its January 2024 presidential elections, primarily in response to what Taiwan scholars called a "theory of US doubt" (疑美論) spread by "pro-China forces" (親中勢力) during the campaign season.<sup>57</sup> Taiwanese scholars argue that Taiwan's international position, national security, and foreign policy all depend in part on robust economic exchange with the US, as well their political and military ties.

Taiwanese writing on the importance of US-Taiwan economic relations increased after its 2024 elections

While Taiwanese policy analysts disagree on the extent of China's challenge to Taiwan's domestic sovereignty (defined in terms of Taiwanese control over its own internal institutions), they largely agree on the continued importance of US economic ties to Taiwan's long-term stability and viability.<sup>58</sup>

### Indonesia

Within Indonesia, one finds widespread enthusiasm for the Biden administration's mini-deal approach, with Indonesian leadership pushing for a limited trade deal on critical minerals with the United States, modeled on its agreement with Japan.<sup>59</sup> On bilateral trade, Indonesian analysts are supportive of the Biden administration's mini-deal approach, arguing that Indonesia would benefit hugely from a TEA-type agreement, particularly as it is not a member of the TPP.<sup>60</sup> Indonesian industry analysts specifically point to tax incentives under the IRA to argue for the mini-deal and identify the policy measure as a potential catalyst for closer US-Indonesian B2B and G2G relations.<sup>61</sup>

Indonesian analysts are also bullish toward the Biden administration's export controls, as the policy encourages US private sector actors to disinvest in China and re-invest— "friendshore"—in Indonesia. Indonesian analysts see the redirection of US capital away from China as a strategic opportunity for the country, particularly as Jakarta and Washington's economic priorities align on issues such as critical minerals.<sup>62</sup>

Indonesian analysts are also largely supportive of US-Indonesian cooperation on supply chain management and resilience, seeing greater enmeshment between the two countries as a strategic asset for the country's broader national interests. This support extends to Indonesia's participation in the IPEF and the Biden administration's prioritization of electric vehicle investment, as well as the role of the US private sector as an opportunity for Indonesia's economic development.<sup>63</sup>

#### Malaysia

One finds similar sentiment in Malaysian analysis of the Biden administration's economic statecraft in Asia, albeit with a greater emphasis on the semiconductor industry than mineral sector. For example, Malaysian analysts are enthusiastic about the Biden administration's export controls, seeing Malaysia's tech sector as especially well-situated to benefit from US private sector investment.<sup>64</sup> Malaysian media is particularly optimistic about US investment in the country's semiconductor sector, and is quick to draw linkages between the CHIPS Act and investment from US companies like GlobalFoundries, Texas Instruments, Boston Scientific, Ferrotect and Insulet, some of which have applied for CHIPS Act funding to expand their operations in Malaysia.<sup>65</sup>

As in Indonesia, Malaysian analysts are also enthusiastic about "friendshoring" away from China to Malaysia.<sup>66</sup> In particular, Malaysian strategists see US-led supply chain integration as strengthening ASEAN and Malaysia's centrality in Southeast Asia. Indeed, for many Malaysian writers, support for Malaysia's

participation in IPEF derives from its potential to integrate regional supply chains to ensure their resiliency, transparency and efficiency.<sup>67</sup>

## Vietnam

In Vietnam, one finds significant support for the US-Vietnam Comprehensive Strategic Partnership, the bilateral mini-deal President Biden signed with General Secretary Nguyen Phu Trong in September 2023 during his trip to Hanoi. Specifically, Vietnamese analysts view the Strategic Partnership agreement as a formal means to expand US-Vietnamese cooperation on trade and investment, regulatory measures, goods and services, innovation, and potentially market access.<sup>68</sup> Vietnamese media also points to initiatives such as the US-Vietnam Innovation and Investment Summit as well as the US-Vietnamese Semiconductor Partnership as evidence of closer US-Vietnamese strategic ties, and as a source of stability in the Indo-Pacific.<sup>69</sup>

Vietnamese analysts are particularly clear that the Biden administration's support for US private investment is a win-win proposition. Vietnamese media regularly suggests that US private sector investment strengthens G2G ties and, further, that strong government ties lead to more US investment.<sup>70</sup> That President Biden hosted a meeting in 2023 between Vietnamese officials and senior executives from Google, Intel, GlobalFounderies, and Boeing was, from the Vietnamese point of view, clear evidence that US public and private sector opportunities are linked and that Vietnam stands to benefit economically from closer diplomatic ties with Washington.<sup>71</sup>

On the IPEF, Vietnamese commentators are supportive of the Biden administration's approach, particularly as they view the initiative as largely supportive of Vietnamese commercial interests.<sup>72</sup> They argue, for instance, that Vietnam will benefit from supply chain agreements, which will help secure its centrality in Southeast Asia while encouraging greater US investment in its domestic market.

#### China

Chinese language commentary from the PRC on the Biden administration's use of economic statecraft in the Indo-Pacific is uniformly critical, primarily as it is predicated on the understanding that the White House's industrial strategy seeks to undermine Chinese economic development and technological advancement. Chinese authors argue, for instance, that President Biden's trade and investment restrictions reflect US hegemonic aims, which rely on limiting advantages for its rivals and maintaining comparative advantage for US businesses.<sup>73</sup> Chinese scholarship on US plans to "decouple" (脱钩) from China makes this case most forcefully by arguing that US intervention in regional markets and

supply chains is undermining peace and stability in areas like cross-Strait relations and the South China Sea.<sup>74</sup>

Relatedly, Chinese scholarship is critical of US economic coordination with its allies, particularly Japan, through its Indo-Pacific strategy. Rather than allow for market conditions to determine trade, investment, and supply chain relations, Chinese commentary argues that the US is weaponizing economic exchange to advance its own security agenda in the region, one predicated on China's isolation and containment.<sup>75</sup> Chinese authors further claim that closer economic ties between the US and its allies are part of its broader plans for military coordination against China.<sup>76</sup> Chinese scholars point to the Biden administration's 2022 National Security Strategy as evidence that it seeks to use its alliance relations in Asia to address what it calls its "China challenge" (中国 挑战).<sup>77</sup>

Neither is Chinese criticism of the Biden administration's industrial strategy limited to political-economic issues. Chinese academics argue that the US administration is using economic statecraft to challenge China ideologically, using a "whole of government" (全政府) approach to advance US universal values and undermine China's political and economic institutions.<sup>78</sup> Chinese analysts believe Biden's emphasis on ideological competition raises the potential

Chinese scholars acknowledge US industrial strategy's effectiveness in challenging China for a new Cold War between the US and China in the Indo-Pacific, one that China can only avoid by systematically working to deepen its own ties with Northeast and Southeast Asian states.<sup>79</sup>

While these views differ significantly from other regional states, as outlined above, they share an understanding of Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific as a concerted, systematic, and organized strategy designed to advance US

national security interests. While Chinese scholars argue that US industrial strategy is inherently antagonistic to China's interests, they nevertheless acknowledge its effectiveness in challenging China's domestic economic development and overall regional standing.

## Strategic Implications of Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific

The above survey of regional narratives on Bidenomics in key Indo-Pacific states and economies provides insight into how the administration's economic policies have strengthened the US strategic posture in the Indo-Pacific. Among Asian states with particular strategic value to the US, for instance, there is a growing consensus that the Biden administration is more active within the region on economic matters, at both the bilateral and multilateral levels, and in a way that will benefit these states. From Japan to Vietnam, commentators point to specific initiatives the Biden administration is undertaking to advance US economic engagement and to strengthen US economic ties across the region. In this respect, Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific addresses a long-standing issue of strategic deficiency for the United States: specifically that Washington lacks (or lacked) a coherent economic policy toward the region.

Asian analysts also largely see Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific as a sophisticated and effective strategy, one that advances US regional interests while contributing to regional stability and prosperity. Far from the pessimism that permeates Washington over US economic strategy in Asia, Asian commentators instead argue that the approach's mixture of restrictions and incentives strikes the right balance in Asia, particularly as their own countries stand to benefit. One finds a notable exception to this widely shared regional viewpoint in Chinese literature on Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific, which uniformly claims that the US is engaged in multilevel, multidomain "economic warfare" (经济战) against China.<sup>80</sup> These perspectives, both positive (Asian states) and negative (China), clearly show that Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific has strengthened American's strategic presence in the region. While Western analysts fear the US is losing the race for economic influence in Asia, Asian analysts, particularly those in the PRC, feel that the US is halfway to winning.

Regional discourse analysis also suggests that policymakers and industry leaders in Northeast and Southeast Asia are enthusiastic about the prospect of deeper economic engagement with the US, even on matters that do not directly translate into greater access to the US market. On Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific's use of mini-deals, for instance, one finds support across diverse Asian economies, primarily as they see potential to advance their bilateral ties with the US outside a formal, multilateral trade agreement like the TPP. Asian analysts are also supportive of supply chain cooperation and integration with the US, including on critical minerals and high-tech manufactured goods and components, as they understand the importance of US centrality in global and regional value chains, US support for supply chain resilience, and US involvement in supply chain security. Asian commentators are receptive to the Biden administration's coordination with private sector actors to advance US strategic interests within the region, particularly as such cooperation leads to greater US investment across the region. Asian analysts are also enthusiastic to engage with the US through the IPEF, even with the understanding that it is not an FTA through which they will gain US market access. The US strategic position in Asia improves significantly through these cooperative efforts, primarily as its

public and private sectors become more enmeshed with states and sub-state actors across the region.

Collectively, these indicators suggest that Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific has strengthened the overall US strategic position in Asia, particularly following the Trump administration's transactional and haphazard regional economic statecraft. As such, one can credit the Biden administration with crafting and executing a series of interconnected and self-reinforcing economic initiatives that collectively advance US contemporary national interests in Asia, and that help set conditions within the Indo-Pacific which can serve its long-term interests. Trade ties, investment relations, supply chain integration, economic govern-

Bidenomics, while not as visible, is in many ways more effective than a region-wide FTA like the TPP ance, and B2B ties are the foundations on which peoples, companies and states build relations. While not as visible as a regionwide FTA like the TPP, Bidenomics in the Indo-Pacific is therefore in many ways more effective, as it focuses on building relations and networks that can deeply interlock the United States into the region. In so doing, the Biden administration and future administrations have a solid basis on which to expand US economic statecraft, particularly across Northeast and Southeast Asia. Bide-

nomics in the Indo-Pacific marks a significant, if unsung, success for the US in the Indo-Pacific theater—one that better positions the US to remain the region's predominant power for years to come.

## Notes

- Guy C. Charlton and Xiang Gao, "The US Indo-Pacific Strategy's Weakest Link," *Diplo-mat*, February 10, 2023, https://thediplomat.com/2023/02/the-u-s-indo-pacific-strategys-weakest-link/; Van Jackson, "America's Asia Strategy Has Reached a Dead End," *Foreign Policy*, January 9, 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/01/09/us-southeast-asia-china-biden-economic-strategy-geopolitics/.
- Edward White, "Asia faces one of worst economic outlooks in half a century, World Bank warns," *Financial Times*, October 1, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/f6c4aa1c-811c-490c-bb3a-c41d768b5bc1.
- Kathleen Claussen, "Trade's Mini-Deals," Virginia Journal of International Law 62, no. 2 (2022).
- Inu Manak, "Biden Is Rewriting the Rules on Trade-and Americans Should Be Worried," Foreign Policy, April 28, 2023, https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/04/28/ira-trade-ustr-taibiden-congress-fta/.

- Ana Swanson, "U.S. And Japan Reach Deal on Battery Minerals," New York Times, March 28, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/03/27/business/economy/us-japanbattery-minerals-deal.html?smid=nytcore-ios-share&referringSource=articleShare.
- 6. Inu Manak, "Congress Asserts Its Trade Authority with Taiwan Trade Deal," *Council on Foreign Relations*, August 8, 2023, https://www.cfr.org/blog/congress-asserts-its-trade-authority-taiwan-trade-deal.
- Jackie Northam, "Biden ends Hanoi trip by making trade agreement with Vietnam," NPR, September 11, 2023, https://www.npr.org/2023/09/11/1198805458/biden-endshanoi-trip-by-making-trade-agreement-with-vietnam.
- 8. Yeo Han-koo, "CPTPP countries should use recent momentum to expand and upgrade the trade agreement," *Peterson Institute for International Economics*, August 14, 2023, https://www.piie.com/blogs/realtime-economics/cptpp-countries-should-use-recent-mom entum-expand-and-upgrade-trade.
- 9. Karl Friedhoff and Lama El Baz, "Most Americans See Value in International Trade," *Chicago Council Survey*, October 8, 2023, https://globalaffairs.org/research/public-opinion-survey/most-americans-see-value-international-trade.
- Daisuke Wakabayashi and Tripp Mickle, "Tech Companies Slowly Shift Production Away from China," New York Times, September 1, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/ 2022/09/01/business/tech-companies-china.html.
- 11. Lauly Li, "US chip tool makers eye Southeast Asia a China business shrinks," *Nikkei Asia*, February 10, 2023, https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/Trade-war/U.S.-chip-tool-makers-eye-Southeast-Asia-as-China-business-shrinks.
- Jeanne Whalen, "Western suppliers cut ties with Chinese chipmakers as US curbs bite," Washington Post, September 17, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/ 2022/10/17/export-controls-us-china-chips/.
- Stephen Nellis and Max A. Cherney, "US curbs AI chip exports from Nvidia and AMD to some Middle East countries," *Reuters*, August 31, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/ technology/us-restricts-exports-some-nvidia-chips-middle-east-countries-filing-2023-08-30/.
- 14. Lien Hoang, "Yellen urges Asia to tap CHIPS Act funds for semiconductors," *Nikkei Asia*, July 21, 2023, https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/Tech/Semiconductors/Yellen-urges-Asia-to-tap-CHIPS-Act-funds-for-semiconductors.
- 15. White House, "Early Signs That Bidenomics is Attracting New Foreign Investment in US Manufacturing," *White House*, August 23, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/cea/written-materials/2023/08/23/early-signs-that-bidenomics-is-attracting-new-foreign-investment-in-u-s-manufacturing/.
- Marthe M. Hinojales, The US Inflation Reduction Act and ASEAN+3 Electric Vehicle Exports: Mountain or Molehill? ASEAN+3 Macroeconomic Research Office, June 30, 2023, https://amro-asia.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/07/AMRO-Analytical-Note\_US-IRA-and-ASEAN3-EVs\_Mountain-or-Molehill-June-30-2023.pdf.
- 17. Jeff Amy, "Hyundai hastens Georgia EV plant startup to reap IRA incentives," Associated Press, September 19, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/hyundai-georgia-battery-plant-evs-66098271d809b6a620029f9d2b8074ec.
- Gayatri Suroyo, "Indonesia proposes critical minerals trade deal with US," *Reuters*, November 7, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/business/indonesia-proposes-criticalminerals-trade-deal-with-us-2023-09-07/#:~:text=JAKARTA%2C%20Sept%207%20 (Reuters),Indonesian%20ministry%20said%20on%20Thursday; Takeo Kumagai,

"Japan, US in pact for critical minerals supply chain; Tokyo expects EV tax benefits," *S&P Global*, March 28, 2023, https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/market-insights/latest-news/energy-transition/032823-japan-us-in-pact-for-critical-minerals-supply-chain-tokyo-expects-ev-tax-benefits.

- Heidi Crebo-Rediker and Douglas Rediker, "A Real Foreign Policy for the Middle Class: How to Help American Workers and Project American Power," *Foreign Affairs*, April 19, 2022, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2022-04-19/real-foreign-policy-middle-class.
- Ji Siqi, "US Congress considers new legislation to further restrict investment in Chinese tech sectors," South China Morning Post, January 31, 2024, https://www.scmp.com/news/ china/article/3250360/us-congress-considers-new-legislation-further-restrict-investmentchinese-tech-sectors.
- Allysia Finley, "When Big Business Married Big Government," Wall Street Journal, March 26, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/when-big-business-married-big-governmentbiden-handouts-subsidies-chips-banking-svb-bailout-social-policy-59096477.
- 22. The White House, "Remarks by National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan on the Biden-Harris Administration's National Security Strategy," October 12, 2022, https://www. whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2022/10/13/remarks-by-national-securityadvisor-jake-sullivan-on-the-biden-harris-administrations-national-security-strategy/.
- Shawn Donnan and Enda Curran, "The Global Economy Enters an Era of Upheaval," Bloomberg, September 18, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2023-geopolitical- investments-economic-shift/?ai=eyJpc1N1YnNjcmliZWQiOnRydWUsImFydGljbGVS ZWFkIjpmYWxzZSwiYXJ0aWNsZUNvdW50IjowLCJ3YWxsSGVpZ2h0IjoxfQ==.
- 24. John Gerard Ruggie. Constructing the World Polity: Essays on International Institutionalization (New York: Routledge, 1998).
- 25. "Biden leads US tech push as he wraps up historic Vietnam visit," *France* 24, September 11, 2023, https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20230911-biden-leads-us-tech-execs-in-vietnam-talks.
- Chris Cumming, "Biden's China Order Raises Tough Questions for Private Equity," Wall Street Journal, August 11, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/bidens-china-order-raisestough-questions-for-private-equity-e1b8b71.
- Office of Congressional and Public Affairs, "BIS Imposes \$300 million penalty against Seagate technology LLC related to shipments to Huawei," Bureau of Industry and Security, April 19, 2023, https://www.bis.doc.gov/index.php/documents/about-bis/newsroom/ press-releases/3264-2023-04-19-bis-press-release-seagate-settlement/file.
- David J. Lynch and Tony Room, "Biden scraps reliance on market for faith in broader government role," Washington Post, March 6, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/ us-policy/2023/03/06/biden-industrial-policy-business-government/.
- Cagan Koc and Jenny Leonard, "Biden Wins Deal With Netherlands, Japan on China Chip Export Limit," *Bloomberg*, January 27, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2023-01-27/biden-wins-deal-with-dutch-japan-on-china-chip-export-controls? embedded-checkout=true.
- Hoang Thi Ha and Cha Hae Won, "Biden Administration and Southeast Asia: Realpolitik the Name of the Game," *Fulcrum*, September 21, 2023, https://fulcrum.sg/bidenadministration-and-southeast-asia-realpolitik-the-name-of-the-game/.
- 31. Marc E. Knapper and Mira Rapp-Hopper, "Digital Press Briefing with Marc E. Knapper, U.S. Ambassador to Vietnam and Dr. Mira Rapp-Hooper, Special Assistant to the

President and Senior Director for East Asia and Oceania, National Security Council," US *Department of State*, September 13, 2023, https://www.state.gov/digital-press-briefing-with-marc-e-knapper-u-s-ambassador-to-vietnam-and-dr-mira-rapp-hooper-special-assis tant-to-the-president-and-senior-director-for-east-asia-and-oceania-national-security-co/.

- The White House, "FACT SHEET: U.S.-ASEAN Comprehensive Strategic Partnership, One Year On," September 5, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ statements-releases/2023/09/05/fact-sheet-u-s-asean-comprehensive-strategic-partnershi p-one-year-on/.
- The White House, "FACT SHEET: The U.S.-Japan Competitiveness and Resilience (CoRe) Partnership," May 23, 2033, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/ statements-releases/2022/05/23/fact-sheet-the-u-s-japan-competitiveness-and-resiliencecore-partnership/.
- 34. The White House, "The Spirit of Camp David: Joint Statement of Japan, the Republic of Korea, and the United States," August 18, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefingroom/statements-releases/2023/08/18/the-spirit-of-camp-david-joint-statement-of-japanthe-republic-of-korea-and-the-united-states/; The White House, "United States-Republic of Korea Leaders' Joint Statement," May 21, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/ briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/05/21/united-states-republic-of-korea-leadersjoint-statement/.
- 35. The White House, "FACT SHEET: President Biden Announces New Actions to Strengthen America's Supply Chains, Lower Costs for Families, and Secure Key Sectors," November 27, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statementsreleases/2023/11/27/fact-sheet-president-biden-announces-new-actions-to-strengthenamericas-supply-chains-lower-costs-for-families-and-secure-key-sectors/.
- 36. The White House, "FACT SHEET: In Asia, President Biden and a Dozen Indo-Pacific Partners Launch the Indo-Pacific Economic Framework for Prosperity," May, 23, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/05/23/fact-sheet-inasia-president-biden-and-a-dozen-indo-pacific-partners-launch-the-indo-pacific-econom ic-framework-for-prosperity/.
- United States Trade Representative, "Indo-Pacific Economic Framework for Prosperity Agreement Relating to Supply Chain Resilience," United States Trade Representative, May 27, 2023, https://www.commerce.gov/sites/default/files/2023-09/2023-09-07-IPEF-Pillar-II-Final-Text-Public-Release.pdf.
- Cathleen D. Cimino-Isaacs, Kyla H. Kitamura, and Mark E. Manyin, "Indo-Pacific Framework for Economic Prosperity (IPEC)," Congressional Research Service, December 14, 2023, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF12373#:~:text=Some%20Mem bers%20of%20Congress%20and,strategic%20aims%20in%20the%20region.
- 39. Erin Murphy, "IPEF: Three Pillars Succeed, One Falters," CSIS, November 21, 2023, https://www.csis.org/analysis/ipef-three-pillars-succeed-one-falters.
- Admiral John C. Aquilino, "US INDOPACOM Command Posture," US INDOPACOM, April 18, 2023, https://armedservices.house.gov/sites/republicans. armedservices.house.gov/files/2023%20INDOPACOM%20Statement%20for%20the% 20Record.pdf.
- Ryo Aihara, "重要鉱物の供給網強化、日米が協定署名へ 日本関連 EV も税制優遇 [Japan and US sign agreement to strengthen supply chain for important minerals; Japan-related EVs also receive tax breaks]," Asahi, March 28, 2023, https://www.asahi. com/articles/ASR3X3JGPR3XUTFK002.html.

- 42. "自工会会長、バッテリー重要鉱物に関する日米政府の合意を「歓迎」[Japan Automobile Manufacturers Association president "welcomes" agreement between the Japanese and U.S. governments on important battery minerals]," *Response*, March 30, 2023, https://response.jp/article/2023/03/30/369278.html.
- 43. "先端半導体を中心とする米国の対中戦略 [US strategy toward China centered on cutting-edge semiconductors]," NRI, July 13, 2023, https://www.nri.com/jp/knowledge/blog/lst/2023/fis/kiuchi/0713.
- 44. Hitori Suzuki, "半導体装置 23 品目規制 中国への輸出、先端品難しく[Regulations on 23 items of semiconductor equipment make it difficult to export advanced products to China]," *Nikkei*, March 31, 2023, https://www.nikkei.com/article/DGXZQOUA30AXZ0 Q3A330C2000000/.
- 45. "重要鉱物の供給網強化で日米協定、日本メーカーもEV税優遇対象に=経産相 [Japan-U.S. agreement to strengthen supply chain for important minerals; Japanese manufacturers also eligible for EV tax benefits: Minister of Economy, Trade and Industry]," *Reuters*, March 27, 2023, https://jp.reuters.com/article/jpn-us-ev-idJPKBN 2VU01L.
- 46. Tohide Kiuchi, "IPEF 閣僚会合がサプライチェーン協定で合意:参加国間で「同 床異夢」の側面も[IPEF ministerial meeting agrees on supply chain agreement: Participating countries also have aspects of "different dreams on the same bed]," *NRI*, June 1, 2023, https://www.nri.com/jp/knowledge/blog/lst/2023/fis/kiuchi/0601.
- 47. Masahiko Hosokawa, "バイデン大統領主導の新経済圏 アジアに「実利」はある か [Does the new economic zone led by President Biden have any "practical benefits" in Asia?]," Nikkei Business, May 24, 2022, https://business.nikkei.com/atcl/seminar/19/ 00133/00078/.
- 48. Zheng Minsheng, "台美第一個經貿協議將簽署 美國標準能讓台灣重回經貿舞台 [The first economic and trade agreement between Taiwan and the United States will sign U.S. standards. Can Taiwan return to the economic and trade stage?]," *Tianxia*, March 10, 2023, https://www.cw.com.tw/article/5124959.
- Liu Peizhen, "美中科技戰 重創中國半導體產業 [The U.S.-China technology war has severely damaged China's semiconductor industry]," *Taiwan Institute of Economic Research*, October 27, 2022, https://www.tier.org.tw/comment/pec1010.aspx?GUID= fae072cf-96f5-4440-948d-6b02f2f5e61a.
- 50. Qiu Junrong, 美中貿易戰下的台灣產業發展 轉機 [Taiwan's industrial development under the US-China trade war: turning point], New Century Think Tank Forum 89 (2020).
- 51. Xu Yuren, "確保更強大的「美台科技供應鏈」夥伴關係 [Ensure a stronger "U.S.-Taiwan technology supply chain" partnership]," *Tianxia*, May 3, 2022, https://opinion. cw.com.tw/blog/profile/190/article/12230.
- 52. Qiu Wanjun, "美國 IRA 商機爆發:電動車零組件新政策,台灣有哪些潛在機會? [US IRA business opportunities explode: With the new policy on electric vehicle components, what are the potential opportunities in Taiwan?]," Business Today, April 28, 2023, https://www.businesstoday.com.tw/article/category/183025/post/202304280045/.
- 53. Bureau of International Trade, Ministry of Economic Affairs, "美國 IRA 法案的最大赢家是外國公司 [The Biggest Winners from the US IRA Bill are Foreign Companies]," *Taiwan Trade*, July 28, 2023, https://info.taiwantrade.com/biznews/%E7%BE%8E%E5% 9C%8Bira%E6%B3%95%E6%A1%88%E7%9A%84%E6%9C%80%E5%A4%A7%E8 %B4%8F%E5%AE%B6%E6%98%AF%E5%A4%96%E5%9C%8B%E5%85%AC%E5 %8F%B8-2658767.html.

- 54. Lin Hongwen, "台灣加入 Chip 4 損失最大?美國晶片法案對南韓「開後門」,台積 電和政府應該爭取最好條 [Taiwan's biggest losses from joining Chip 4? The U.S. chip bill "opens a back door" to South Korea, TSMC and the government should strive for the best conditions]," *Business Today*, September 5, 2022, https://www.businesstoday.com.tw/ article/category/183025/post/202209050006/.
- 55. Zheng Zhiyi, "美依賴台灣晶片不安全?官員:現有分工模式最有利 [Is it unsafe for the United States to rely on Taiwanese chips? Official: The existing division of labor model is most beneficial]," *Technews*, April 21, 2023, https://technews.tw/2023/04/21/ taiwan-chip-usa/.
- 56. Zhang Xuhua, "美IPEF首輪未納台灣 外交部表遺憾將持續爭取 [US IPEF failed to include Taiwan in the first round, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs expressed regret and will continue to fight for it]," *Radio Taiwan International*, May 22, 2023, https://www.rti.org.tw/news/view/id/2133629.
- 57. Wu Sezhi, "台美要建立強韌的信賴關係對抗中國的專制擴張 [Taiwan and the United States must build a strong relationship of trust to counter China's authoritarian expansion]," *RTI*, January 23, 2024, https://insidechina.rti.org.tw/news/view/id/2193753.
- 58. Chen Zihua, "駁北京戰爭和平說 吳釗燮: 賴清德盼維持兩岸現狀 [Refuting Beijing's war and peace theory Joseph Wu: Lai Ching-te hopes to maintain the status quo across the Taiwan Strait]," *RTI*, January 30, 2024, https://www.rti.org.tw/news/view/id/ 2194513.
- Lili Handayani, "Indonesia Mengusulkan FTA Mineral Kritis dengan AS [Indonesia Proposes Critical Minerals FTA with US]," Media Nikel Indonesia, April 11, 2023, https://nikel.co.id/2023/04/11/indonesia-mengusulkan-fta-mineral-kritis-dengan-as/.
- Luki Aulia, "AS-RI: Besar di Potensi, Semenjana di Realisasi [US-Indonesia: Great in Potential, Mediocre in Realization]," *Kompas*, March 9, 2022, https://www.kompas.id/ baca/internasional/2022/03/08/manfaatkan-posisi-penting-indonesia.
- 61. Aprilia Hariani, "Indonesia-AS Bahas Perdagangan Bebas Terbatas [Indonesia-US Discuss Limited Free Trade]," *Pajak.com*, April 5, 2023, https://www.pajak.com/keuangan/indonesia-as-bahas-perdagangan-bebas-terbatas/.
- 62. Rahayu Subekti, "AS Gagas Friendshoring, Indonesia Punya Peluang [US Initiates Friendshoring , Indonesia Has an Opportunity]," *Republika*, August 2, 2023, https://ekonomi.republika.co.id/berita/rpr3go502/as-gagas-friendshoring-indonesia-punya-peluang.
- 63. Raynard Kristian and Bonanio Pardede "Peluang Mineral Indonesia Bersaing di AS-Eropa Masih Terbuka [Opportunities for Indonesian Minerals to Compete in the US-Europe are Still Open]," *Kompas*, April 28, 2023, https://www.kompas.id/baca/ekonomi/2023/04/28/ peluang-mineral-indonesia-masuk-as-eropa-masih-terbuka-lebar.
- 64. Mahanum Abdul Aziz, "Perang dagang AS-China berpotensi manfaatkan Malaysia [The US-China trade war has the potential to benefit Malaysia]," *Bharian*, April 14, 2023, https://www.bharian.com.my/bisnes/lain-lain/2023/04/1089939/perang-dagang-china-berpotensi-manfaatkan-malaysia.
- 65. Malaysian Investment Development Authority, "Malaysia dijangka tarik pelaburan RM14.62 bilion dari AS [Malaysia is expected to attract investment of RM14.62 billion from the US]," *Malaysian Investment Development Authority*, May 1, 2022, https://www.mida.gov.my/ms/berita-mida/malaysia-dijangka-tarik-pelaburan-rm14-62-bilion-dari-as/.
- 66. "Malaysia berkedudukan kukuh tarik pelaburan dari China [Malaysia is firmly positioned to attract investment from China]," *Bharian*, September 11, 2023, https://pre-www.

bharian.com.my/bisnes/lain-lain/2023/09/1151797/malaysia-berkedudukan-kukuh-tarik-pelaburan-dari-china.

- 67. "MITI saran rakan IPEF bina integrasi vertikal rantaian bekalan [MITI advises IPEF partners to build vertical integration of supply chains]," *Bharian*, May 30, 2023, https://www. bharian.com.my/bisnes/lain-lain/2023/05/1107964/miti-saran-rakan-ipef-bina-integrasivertikal-rantaian-bekalan.
- 68. Chu Van Lam, "Mở ra những cơ hội hợp tác kinh tế mới giữa Việt Nam Hoa Kỳ [Opens up new economic cooperation opportunities between Vietnam and the United States]," VNEconomy, September 20, 2023, https://vneconomy.vn/mo-ra-nhung-co-hoi-hop-tackinh-te-moi-giua-viet-nam-hoa-ky.htm.
- 69. Alexander Vuving, "Việt Mỹ thắt chặt quan hệ, không để Trung Quốc "lộng hành" ở Biển Đông [Vietnam America tightened relations, not letting China "run rampant" in the East Sea]," *RFI*, September 4, 2023, https://tredeponline.com/2023/09/viet-my-that-chat-quan-he-khong-de-trung-quoc-long-hanh-o-bien-dong/.
- 70. Duy Linh, "Thủ tướng: Hợp tác kinh tế là động cơ vĩnh cửu thúc đẩy quan hệ Việt Mỹ [Prime Minister: Economic cooperation is the eternal engine promoting Vietnam-US relations]," *Tuoitre*, September 20, 2023, https://tuoitre.vn/thu-tuong-hop-tac-kinh-tela-dong-co-vinh-cuu-thuc-day-quan-he-viet-my-20230920123040822.htm.
- 71. "Doanh nghiệp Việt Mỹ sẽ hợp tác công nghệ bán dẫn, đổi mới sáng tạo [Vietnamese American businesses will cooperate in semiconductor technology and innovation]," VNExpress, September 1, 2023, https://vnexpress.net/doanh-nghiep-viet-my-se-hop-tac-cong-nghe-ban-dan-doi-moi-sang-tao-4651900.html.
- 72. Trúc Thanh Lê, "IPEF: Tăng cường hợp tác giữa Mỹ và các đối tác ở châu Á [IPEF: Strengthening cooperation between the US and partners in Asia]," *Ministry of Foreign Affai*rs, May 24, 2022, https://ngkt.mofa.gov.vn/ipef-tang-cuong-hop-tac-giua-my-vacac-doi-tac-o-chau-a/.
- Wang Fan, "基于优势理念的美国霸权战略及其局限 [US hegemony strategy based on the concept of superiority and its limitations], *International Studies* 6 (no. 218): 2023.
- 74. Hu Xiaopeng and Su Ning, "中美经济"脱钩"的政策解析以及对两岸关系的影响 [Policy analysis of Sino-US economic "decoupling" and its impact on cross-strait relations]," *Taiwan Studies Journal* 4, 2022.
- 75. Shi Yinhong, "美国对华战略中的印太联盟 [The Indo-Pacific Alliance in the U.S. Strategy toward China]," *Aisixian*g, October 11, 2023, https://www.aisixiang.com/data/ 146592.html.
- 76. Shi Yinhong, "美国同盟和联盟体系的对华军事态势现状 [Current status of US alliances and alliance systems' military posture toward China]," *Institute for Global Cooperation and Understanding, Peking University*, November 10, 2023, http://igcu.pku. edu.cn/info/1243/6290.htm.
- 77. Gong Xiaofei, "拜登政府国家安全战略及其对华政策规划 [The Biden Administration's National Security Strategy and China Policy Plan]," Aisixiang, November 21, 2023, https://www.aisixiang.com/data/147413.html.
- 78. Li Shuai, "意识形态:美国对华战略竞争的重要武器 [Ideology: an important weapon in the United States' strategic competition with China]," World Socialism Studies 7, 2023.
- 79. Gao Cheng, "美国对华战略竞争与亚太地区秩序演变 [The strategic competition between the United States and China and the evolution of order in the Asia-Pacific region]," Contemporary World 11, 2023.

80. Zhao Minghao, "拜登政府对外战略在应对地缘冲突和推进战略竞争之间权衡 [The Biden administration's foreign strategy weighs the balance between responding to geopolitical conflicts and advancing strategic competition]," *Institute for Global Cooperation and Understanding*, February 17, 2023, http://igcu.pku.edu.cn/info/1959/5061.htm.